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I hope this newsletter finds each of you 
doing well as we head into a few weeks of 
summer. Band directors are among the 
busiest teachers at the school (just ask us 
and we will tell you.) As the summer 
stretches before you, I hope that you will 
find opportunity to take a well-deserved 
break from the rigorous schedule of the 
school year and enjoy some uninterrupted 
time with family and friends. 

The summer also gives us an opportunity 
to get organized. In our role as band di-
rectors, we are called upon to be an ad-
ministrator, teacher, and conductor. Or-
ganization of our administrative tasks is 
essential so that we can devote more of 
our energies to our teaching responsibili-
ties. Take an inventory of your skills/
personality traits and the skills of your 
inner circle leadership team - those that 
you work with closely every day. This 
team could be other colleagues, parents, 
and student leaders. Then make a listing 
of those administrative responsibilities 
that can be covered with assistance from 
others. Communicate with the potential 
leaders regarding their new assignments, 
set the parameters for their involvement, 
and give them a timeline that helps formu-
late a chronological sequence of events to 
assist in accomplishing the tasks. 

The summer also gives us time to reflect 
on our successes and the endeavors that 
were, shall we say, “less successful” during 
the past year. Remember it has been said 
that it is ok to look back - it is just not ok 
to stare. Reflect, evaluate the effective-
ness of your ideas and actions, and always 
be willing to make adjustments. A true 
leader understands that when the team 

wins, all credit goes to the team, and 
when the team loses, all responsibility 
goes to the leader. Don’t be afraid to ad-
just your plan. 

Hopefully, each of us can find some time 
this summer to read articles/books re-
lated to the profession. Check out the 
new project on our website featuring arti-
cles, resources, and links filled with teach-
ing tips so capably organized by board 
member, June Bearden, who has agreed 
to serve as our Coordinator for Educa-
tional Outreach. We thank her for her 
service and commitment to the fraternity. 
Spend some time this summer reading 
about what others are doing in our great 
profession. You will find many good 
ideas. 

Our Conn-Selmer Institute initiative is off 
to a great start with nine chapters spon-
soring young teachers to attend the work-

shop this year. Special thanks to Vice 
President Dwayne Sagen for his most ca-
pable work with getting this project in 
place. 

I am excited about the future of our pro-
fession and of our fraternity. It is a special 
honor to serve in a leadership role in our 
fraternity. Your board stands ready to 
assist you in the days ahead. I look for-
ward to hearing from you. 

Best Wishes. 

 Elva Kaye Lance, President 

 PhiBetaMu International 

GREETINGS - ELVA KAYE LANCE (DELTA/MS) 

 

PHIBETAMU NEWS & 
COMMUMICATION 

Welcome to the PhiBetaMu Interna-
tional Newsletter “Summer 2019”. 

 Register now for Midwest 2019, Dec.18-21 in 
Chicago and plan to attend PhiBetaMu Interna-
tional meetings and functions. Early bird registra-
tion and discount is only available until Oct. 1st. 
Register online at www.midwestclinic.org 

 We will continue with the 3 edition format. 
(Spring/Summer/Fall) Deadline for submissions 
for the Fall Edition is October 15. 

 This may be an opportune time for you to give 
some thought about nominating a member from 
your Chapter for the International Board of 
Directors. This year we will be electing two board 
members The deadline for nominations is October 
31, 2019. More information is available at 
www.phibetamu.org 

 PhiBetaMu International Newsletters are archived 
and can be accessed at www.phibetamu.org. 

 

 Mike Townsend 



 

CRAIG KIRCHHOFF - OUTSTANDING BANDMASTER 2019 
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Craig Kirchhoff is Professor 
Emeritus of Conducting and 
Director Emeritus of Univer-
sity Bands at the University of 
Minnesota. He coordinated the 
graduate program in Wind 
Ensemble/Band Conducting 
and guided all aspects of the 
wind band program since 

1993. He has won critical ac-
claim from composers 
Dominick Argento, Warren 
Benson, William Bolcom, 
Henry Brant, Susan Botti. Elli-
ott Carter, Michael Colgrass, 
John Corigliano, Michael 
Daugherty, Karel Husa, Libby 
Larsen, George Perle, Vincent 
Persichetti, Carter Pann, 
Stephen Paulus, Kevin Puts, 
Einojuhani Rautavaara, Gun-
ther Schuller, Joseph Schwant-
ner, James Stephenson, Steven 
Stucky, Elliott Schwartz, Frank 
Ticheli, Dana Wilson, Chen 
Yi, and others. 

Professor Kirchhoff served as 
Director of Bands at The Ohio 
State University for 14 years, 
Director of Bands at Washing-
ton State University 2 years, 
and Associate Director of 

Bands at the University of 
Wisconsin-Milwaukee for one 
year. Mr. Kirchhoff is a recipi-
ent of the Ohio State Univer-
sity Alumni Distinguished 
Teaching Award and the Ohio 
State University School of Mu-
sic Distinguished Teaching 
Award. Professor Kirchhoff 
serves as an advisor to the 
BandQuest series published by 
the American Composers Fo-
rum, he joined James Galway, 
Eddie Daniels, Donald Huns-
berger, Wynton Marsalis, and 
Dawn Upshaw on the Advisory 
Board for SmartMusic, and 
serves as the Artistic Advisor 
for the Windependence wind 
band series. 

Professor Kirchhoff is past 
president of the College Band 
Directors National Association 

and is a member of the Ameri-
can Bandmasters Association, 
the National Band Association, 
the World Association of Sym-
phonic Bands and Ensembles, 
the Music Educators National 
Conference, and served as the 
founding editor and principal 
advisor of the College Band 
Directors National Association 
Journal. 

Professor Kirchhoff has ap-
peared as guest conductor, 
clinician, and lecturer through-
out the World. He enjoyed a 
long association with the To-
kyo Kosei Wind Orchestra 
during Frederick Fennell’s 
tenure as Music Director and 
he has recorded with them on 
the Kosei Publishing label. 
Professor Kirchhoff serves as a 
Yamaha Master Educator. 

COLONEL JOHN R. BOURGEOIS -OUTSTANDING CONTRIBUTER 2019 

Colonel John R. Bourgeois, 
USMC (Ret), Director Emeri-
tus, U.S. Marine Band was the 
25th director of “The Presi-
dent’s Own” United States 
Marine Band. His acclaimed 
career spanned nine presiden-
tial administrations - from 
Eisenhower to Clinton. 

A native of Louisiana, Colonel 

Bourgeois is a graduate of 
Loyola University in New Or-
leans. He joined the Marine 
Corps in 1956 and entered 
“The President’s Own” in 
1958 as a French Hornist and 
arranger. Named Director in 
1979, Colonel Bourgeois was 
promoted to his present rank 
in 1983. He retired from ac-
tive duty in 1996. As Director 
of “The President’s Own”, 
Bourgeois was Music Adviser 
to the White House. He se-
lected the musical program 
and directed the band in its 
traditional place of honor at 
the U.S. Capitol for four presi-
dential inaugurations. 

Administrative and board ap-
pointments include: President 
and CEO of the John Philip 
Sousa Foundation; National 
Band Association [past presi-

dent]; International Military 
Music Society [past vice presi-
dent]; World Association for 
Symphonic Bands and Ensem-
bles [board]; Association of 
Concert Bands [board]. 

Awards and honors include: 
Phi Beta Mu Outstanding 
Bandmaster Award; Kappa 
Kappa Psi Distinguished Ser-
vice to Music Award for 
“contributions to the growth 
and developments of modern 
college and university bands”; 
Midwest Clinic Medal of 
Honor; Phi Mu Alpha Sinfonia 
National Citation “for service 
and dedication to music and 
country”; Grainger Medallion 
of the International Percy 
Grainger Society; and A.A. 
Harding Award of the Ameri-
can School Band Directors’ 
Association. 

Bourgeois conducted his final 
concert as Director of “The 
President’s Own” on 11 July 
1996 (the band’s 198th birth-
day) Washington, D.C. More 
than 3,500 people attended the 
gala event. Presidents Clinton, 
Bush, Ford and Carter and 
Mrs. Reagan sent letters of 
gratitude and praise which 
were read at the concert. 

In his retirement Bourgeois 
stays busy as a guest conduc-
tor, clinician, visiting profes-
sor, and Artist-in-Residence at 
Loyola University New Or-
leans in a chair endowed in his 
name. He continues to pro-
duce wind band arrangements 
and editions for Wingert-Jones 
in a series known as The Bour-
geois Editions. He is also pub-
lished by Ludwig Masters and 
Hal Leonard. 



 

PBM EDUCATIONAL OUTREACH PROJECT – JUNE BEARDEN (ALPHA/TX) 
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The International Board created the pro-
ject at Midwest 2018 and this is the first 
series of articles under the Teaching Tips 
and The Profession topics. 

Goals: 
Outreach through the PBM web site 

while providing a central location for 
teaching tips & the band profession 

Publicize our PBM chapters and mem-
bers of their projects as well as useful 
articles from band directors, conven-
tions, publications, etc. 

Share the information via the our news-
letter, facebook page, board members 
input, other outlets already in place 

Focus on two key topics and include 
helpful articles that correspond with the 
calendar school year 

 

Project introduction in conjunc-
tion with the newsletter for the 
summer edition – these articles will 
be available on the website June 1.  
(May, June, July, August topics) 
 

The Profession - specific items for band 
directors re: mentoring, organizational 
tips and preparing for adjudication. 

mentoring opportunities during the 
summer months - Normal Struggles of 
Young Band Directors, George Little 

organizing your next year - Planning for 
Final Days of the school year, Rho Chapter 
Alabama 

attending summer conferences, camps, 
recharging over break, avoiding burn-
out, wrapping  up contest season - 
Thanks for all the 2s, Darcy Vogt Williams 

 

Teaching Tips - provide resource list, 
useful websites, links, handouts from 
state music convention presentations by 
PBM members, etc. 
end of year, summer preparation ideas - 

Recruiting & Retention, Gary Gribble 
 rehearsal ideas - Foundations for good 

practice habits, Christina Guenther 
 instructional tool - Kathy Johnson & 

Asa Burk (Alpha members) new 
method for band, Musical Mastery for 
Band (www.musicalmastery.org). This 
method book is being used by the band 
directors around Texas and neighboring 
stated and is also being used as the pri-
mary text for the wind instrument tech-
niques classes for music education ma-

jors at both UNT and UTA. 
 instructional tool - Mary Ellen Cavitt 

(Alpha member) collaborated with 
Randalynd Holford to create Musical 
Mastery for Band, A Scripted Curriculum.  
Designed for beginning instrumental-
ists, this text provides work in music 
theory to supplement a beginner 
method book. It is available from 
J.W.Pepper and published by RBC 
Publications. 

NU CHAPTER – TRAVIS WELLER (NU/PA) 
 

Congratulations to Andrew Yozviak of 
West Chester University! In early April, 
PhiBetaMu Nu Chapter presented Andy 
with the Outstanding Bandmaster Award 
at the PBM annual meeting in Pittsburgh 
during the NAfME All-East/PMEA All-
State Conference. Nu Chapter also wel-
comed new members John Villella (West 
Chester University), Katye Clogg (East 
Stroudsburg ASD), Sara Snyder (Seneca 
Valley ASD) and Jason Worzbyt (Indiana 
University of Pennsylvania). Welcome 
John, Katye, Sara, and Jason! (pictured 
left to right, Andrew Yozviak - Travis 
Weller) 

 

PHI BETA MU REACHES OUT TO THE 
INTERNATIONAL BAND SCENE 

The PhiBetaMu Board of Directors has 
created an International Assistance 
Fund to provide assistance to school/
community bands in foreign countries. 
Funding is to be used for supplies or 
classroom equipment purchased locally in 
the foreign country or, for assistance in 
the transport, shipping, or mailing of 
items. Awards will not exceed $500 to 
any one school or program. 

Applications from PhiBetaMu members 
will be received at anytime during the 
year. Inquiries and submissions are to be 
directed to the International Presi-
dent Elva Kaye Lance. Please use your 
member login and go the Forms & Docu-
ments page to access more information 
regarding the application process. 



 

PRO-LEVEL HABITS WITH F IRST YEAR MUSIC SKILLS - BUZZY GREEN (ALPHA/TX) 

PAGE 4   JUNE 2019   

Charlie “Bird” Parker once 
said, “Master your instrument, 
master the music, and then 
forget all that *!&%!@ and 
just play.” The physiological/
neurological explanation is that 
the process entrains the brain 
with physical skills (mastery of 
the instrument) and imprints 
the brain with the desired 
sound (mastery of the music 
with all its nuance). 

Bird’s statement is his ideal for 
every performance opportu-
nity. Notice that mastery of 
the instrument has implied 
limits - even in Mr. Parker’s 
world. Apparently, he never 
assumed that he can sight-read 
the music and perform at the 
level he describes. He must 
first apply his instrumental 
mastery to each individual 
piece. Like Bird, we are always 
working to master the instru-
ment to a level that permits 
mastery of developmentally-
appropriate music. With 
those qualifications to Parker’s 
admonition, perhaps we can 

teach students to “forget all 
that *!&%!@ and just play” 
from the first day of beginning 
band.   The first day???   
REALLY????   Of course!! 

Most of us aspire to teach 
every class of beginning stu-
dents to tap the foot in PER-
FECT unison? That includes 
mastery of a unique task 
(tapping) so that they can lis-
ten and sync with every other 
tapping foot in the room. They 
soon “forget all that *!&%!@ 
and just play” for the first 
time. In the foot tap lesson, a 
teacher might encourage that 
forgetfulness and the subse-
quent ensemble thrill with 
“Get it together!”  “Listen!”  
“Make it sound like one huge 
tap!”   “WOW!”   “Much bet-
ter!” 

It is great fun to be able to say, 
“That is world-class tapping! 
There is no band in the world 
that can tap more perfectly 
together than that!”  “That is 
great by anyone’s standards!”  
Can a beginning band class 

perform at that level?  Yes - 
we are considering the foot 
tap. 

And then the director might 
say, “We are going to do that 
again, but before we start, I 
want you to imagine that per-
fectly-together foot tap.  Sit 
very still and imagine that 
sound.  (pause)  Can you hear 
it in your head?  (pause)  Listen 
to your imagination of that 
sound!”  After some serious 
concentration devoted to 
“hearing” that imagined sound, 
“Keep that perfect ensemble 
foot tap sound in your mind, 
and let’s see if we can repro-
duce that from the very begin-
ning this time.  Ready?”  Then 
start the class tapping in the 
manner established before.  A 
few more brief sessions in that 
model will begin to establish 
this important routine: 
“Personal Mastery” - “Task 
Mastery” - “Forget all that *!
&%!@ and just play.” 

So how far can we go with 
Bird’s idealized model? With 

slight modification, we can 
move on to rhythm counting, 
tone production, balance and 
blend, tuning, technique, 
etc... From beginning band 
students to professional play-
ers, all of us can reach for the 
joy that lies just beyond our 
own cognitive control. 

Charlie Parker described that 
very clearly. 

“Master your instrument, mas-
ter the music, and then forget 
all that *!&%!@ and just 
play.” 

MU CHAPTER REPORT – L INDA J .  FOX-M ILLER (MU/OHIO) 

 

MU Chapter presented Elaine Ostrander 
with the Hall of Fame Award at the May 
6, 2019, concert of the Worthington 
Band. It was appropriate to present her 
this award at the concert, as she directed 
the band for 38 years and is the retired 
director of the band. 

Several Phi Beta Mu members were able 
to be in attendance at the concert and the 
reception following, to celebrate with 
her. William Wittman and Marc Paur-
lekar presented the award to Elaine. 

 

The Mu Chapter Golf outing will be held 
on June 10, 2019, at the Apple Valley 
Golf Course in Howard, Ohio. There will 
be a shotgun start at 9:30 am with the 
teams playing a four-person scramble. A 
lunch will follow in the club house with 
awards being presented and many stories 
of the happenings on the course. As al-
ways, it’s a great time for all. 



 

ALPHA CHAPTER REPORT - SCOTT COULSON (ALPHA/TX) 
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The Alpha Chapter of Phi Beta Mu will 
hold this year’s Texas Bandmasters Hall 
of Fame ceremony on Saturday, July 27, 
at 2:00 PM at the Stars at Night Ballroom 
in the Henry B. Gonzalez Convention 
Center. 

The inductees for the Class of 2019 are: 

Joe Charles Arsuaga, Michael 
Brashear, James Coffman, Lowell 
Graham, Greg Hull, Randall D. 
Hunsaker, Eldon A. Janzen, Jim C. 
Jones, Jim McDaniel, Scott Rhame, 
Elmer Schenk, George Strickland, 
Glenn Wells and Rick Yancey. 

We feel this is one of the premier events 
of the TBA Convention. We recognize 
the contributions of music educators who 
have made a difference in the bands of 
Texas. I invite you to visit the Phi Beta 
Mu Alpha Chapter web site (which can be 
accessed on the TMEA web page) to view 
the biographies of past inductees – this is 
a wealth of band history in Texas. These 
eminent men and women made our band 
programs today possible. You will be 

inspired by their commitment to excel-
lence and their perseverance in overcom-
ing obstacles. 

Phi Beta Mu will be sponsoring two clin-
ics at TBA: (1) “Great Middle School 
Band Teams: How those staffs work to-
gether on and across campuses”. The se-
lected presenters will be the three middle 
school band staffs from Duncanville ISD: 
Ms. Lucy Pascasio and staff from Kenne-
mer Middle School, Mr. Russell Porter 
and staff from Byrd Middle School, and 
Ms. Michelle Hanegan and staff from 
Reed Middle School. And (2) “How to 
Plan and Structure your Band Sectionals”. 
The clinician will be Mr. Greg Dick from 
Friendswood High School. 

Additionally, the Phi Beta Mu Reading 
Band will perform a reading clinic for 
New Concert Music. Grade 3 music - 
conducted by Rick Yancy (10:30-11:00); 
Grade 2 music - conducted by Susan Scar-
borough (11:00-11:30); and Grade 1 
music- conducted by Jim McDaniel 

(11:30-12:00) on Friday, July 27. 

And finally, the Phi Beta Mu Chat Room 
will return to TBA featuring these out-
standing music educators: Corey Graves, 
Robert Herrings, Cindy Lansford, Susan 
Scarborough, and Andy Sealy. The Chat 
Room will be open from 1:30- 3:30 PM 
on Friday, July 27. 

PSI CHAPTER HOSTS BAND FESTIVAL - MARC MONROE (PSI/KY) 
Psi Chapter hosted their annual 
Concert Band Festival Saturday 
March 16 at Male High School 
in Louisville, KY. Dr. Frank 
Tracz (Kansas State Univer-
sity) was the clinician for the 
day. Admission was free. 

The 2019 Phi Beta Mu Con-
cert Band Festival featured: 
Atherton High School Band, 
Butler Traditional High School 
Band, Christian Academy of 

Louisville Band, Gray Middle 
School Band, Logan County 
High School Band, Oldham 
County High School Band 

Brothers and Sisters of PhiBe-
taMu - Psi Chapter, thank you 
for hosting the Concert Band 
Festival today at Louisville 
Male High School. My stu-
dents had a wonderful experi-
ence, loved Dr. Tracz and 
became better musicians be-

cause the Psi Chapter provided 
this opportunity. This event is 
an example of what this or-
ganization stands for, creating 
better bands in our state. Huge 
thanks to Scott Cooksey for 
being the site host and Andrew 
Mroch for all of his admin 
skills. I look forward to many 
more of these events in the 
future and allowing more stu-
dents to have the positive ex-

perience my students had to-
day. - Marc Monroe 



 

MU ALPHA REPORT - TRICIA HOWE (MUALPHA/AB) 
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MuAlpha has had a great spring, reaching 
out to more members of our community 
to offer support to students and local 
grassroots events. We are thrilled to be a 
part of the inaugural year of the Conn-
Selmer Institute/PBM project. We will 
be sending Katie Griffith, a music educa-
tor from Edmonton. The chapter also 
supported the travel of one of our prov-
inces up and coming student musicians for 
the National Youth Band of Canada 
(organized and implemented by the Cana-

dian Band Association). We are so proud 
of Juanita Hohm from Camrose ! Also on 
the national level, MuAlpha is part of the 
Howard Cable Composition Competition 
Consortium whose winner this year is 
Danny Choi of Vancouver for his compo-
sition “Remembrance”. 

We are getting ready for our annual 
Spring Social, which will be held at the 
rural home of Sister Nicole Haycock so 
that we can all reconnect with our west-
ern heritage! During the social event, we 
will also be continuing to celebrate the 
amazing work of our chapter members, 
like Sister Kimberly Hastings for her na-
tional award for music education, and 
sharing fond remembrances of Brother 
Achtymichuk. 

Very recently, we were saddened by the 
passing of our founding President and 
Hall of Fame member, Brother Mike 
Achtymichuk. Mike was an integral part 
of the Alberta Band Association and Mu 
Alpha and was active in the community 
until his passing. We will share a full trib-
ute later in the year, but wanted to share 
this sad news so that our international 
brothers and sisters could share their sup-
port with his family and his PhiBetaMu 
family, lessening the burden of sorrow 
and celebrating our time with him. 

https://
www.parklandfuneralhome.com/book-
of-memories/3865028/Achtymichuk-
Michael/index.php 

Looking forward to the fall, we're already 
setting up our AGM and fall dinner, 
where we will further celebrate our 
membership and look for new ways to 
support them, and bring in new mem-
bers. 

From all of us at MuAlpha, all the best for 
a restful and revitalizing summer! 

Sister Tricia Howe, Secretary 

ELDON JANZEN ARTICLE - PART ONE - BENNY DAVIS (ALPHA/TX) 

Preface:  In February of 1975, my 
three best friends and I made the 
seven-hour drive from Waxaha-
chie, Texas to Fayetteville, Arkan-

sas. We were high school seniors 
considering a degree in music and 
were on our way to the University 
of Arkansas to audition. We ar-
rived in Fayetteville in time to 
attend the winter band concert. 

Prior to the performance, we were 
escorted backstage to meet the 
Director of Bands, Eldon Janzen. I 
don't recall what I was expecting, 
but I will never forget walking into 
his dressing room. Mr. Janzen was 
seated next to a stereotypical dress-
ing-room mirror, the type outlined 
with bright light bulbs. When he 

stood to greet us, I was shocked at 
his physical stature. I wasn't ex-
pecting someone over six feet tall 
and built like an NFL tight end. 
His voice was pleasant, strong and 
confident. Janzen wasn't threating 
in any manner, but I had the im-
mediate impression that he was 
definitely, "the man." And he 
was. 

I made the decision to write an 
article about Mr. Janzen after I 
retired from my own 31-year ca-
reer as a band director. At first, I 
was mainly interested in composing 

an article that answered one main 
question: “how did Eldon Janzen 
transform the University of Arkan-
sas Band Program from what it 
was in 1970 to what it had be-
come in 1975? How could such 
drastic improvements be accom-
plished in a university band pro-
gram in only four years?” When I 
heard the mention of hate letters, 
crosses burning in the Janzen’s 
front yard, and death threats, it 
was apparent to me that this pro-
ject would deal with much more 
than music. 

Mike Achtymichuk 
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When Men and 
Mountains Meet 

Eldon Janzen and The Univer-
sity of Arkansas Band Program 

 

Eldon Janzen was in his third 
year as Supervisor of Music for 
the Irving Independent School 
District in Irving, Texas in 
spring 1970. Prior to moving 
into his administrative role, he 
had served as the band director 
at Irving High School for eight 
years and had gained the repu-
tation as a successful young 
band director dedicated to old-
style discipline and fundamen-
tal instruction. Janzen's Irving 
High School Band was viewed 
by his colleagues as a top-tier 
performing group and one of 
the best band programs in 
Texas. He had also assumed an 
additional leadership role as 
president of the Texas Band-
masters Association. Janzen's 
fast-track rise to this position 
was the result of the unex-
pected retirement of other 
TBA board members who 
were in line for the presidency 
ahead of him. However, 
within days of becoming the 
leader of the largest bandmas-
ter organization in the coun-
try, Janzen made the decision 
to pick up his family and move 
to northwest Arkansas. His last 
official responsibility as the 
president of the Texas Band-
masters Association would be 
to preside over the annual con-
vention traditionally held in 
San Antonio. 

Janzen’s journey from Texas 
to Arkansas had begun during 
his years on the podium when 
he was hired to serve on a 
panel of judges for a band con-

test in southern Arkansas. The 
other two judges on the panel 
were Dr. Francis McBeth from 
Ouachita Baptist University 
and Robert Bright from Arkan-
sas Tech. The contest provided 
ample time for the three men 
to become good friends and 
discover what they had in 
common--primarily their dedi-
cation to high musical stan-
dards, a strong work ethic, and 
the belief that establishing per-
sonal discipline was a prerequi-
site before any musical organi-
zation could attain a significant 
level of achievement. McBeth, 
a prolific composer of music 
for wind band, was already a 
well-known figure in music 
and music education. Janzen 
discovered that McBeth al-
ready knew of his success in 
Irving because McBeth was a 
graduate of Irving High 
School. Their mutual respect 
resulted in a strong and long-
lasting friendship. 

Robert Bright played an even 
more integral part in Janzen's 
journey to Arkansas. Bright 
was known as the architect of 
the Arkansas Tech brass de-
partment which, under his 
guidance, was considered one 
of the best in the country. He 
and his friend, Irby Martin, 
who was in his first year as 
band director at Fayetteville 
High School after serving 12 
successful years as the band 
director at McGehee High 
School, would meet often for 
coffee and discussions. Bright 
and Martin came to Fayette-
ville the same year and their 
opinions regarding the con-
cepts of instrumental and en-
semble sound and instruction 
were similar. In addition to 

both being new to Fayetteville, 
Bright and Martin had some-
thing else in common--
Arkansas Tech. Irby received 
his music degree from Tech 
which was, beyond question, 
the school in Arkansas for fu-
ture band directors, especially 
brass players. 

When the announcement came 
that the Director of Bands post 
was open, both Bright and 
Martin knew who the strug-
gling Arkansas program 
needed. Rebuilding the Arkan-
sas band program was not ex-
pected to be easy. The new 
director had to be someone 
who could establish discipline 
within the organization and 
increase the size and quality of 
the band by reaching out be-
yond state borders to recruit 
talented students. The new 
director needed to be a solid 
fundamentals teacher who 
could also develop the ad-
vanced skills of musicianship in 
students who were already at 
the university level. It was a 
monumental task that must be 
accomplished while winning 
the hearts and minds of the 
students, university, and resi-
dents of the state of Arkansas. 

As Bright would say when in-
terviewed, “We knew that 
Janzen was the guy who, as the 
old saying goes, could turn a 
sow's ear into a silk purse.” 
When asked if he had any prior 
knowledge of the University of 
Arkansas or the reputation of 
the Razorback Band, Janzen 
recounted his first impression: 

My band from New Boston High 
School was invited to the Cotton 
Bowl game to perform in their 
annual pre-game extravaganza 

back when Harry Barton was 
organizing it. Harry would 
traditionally invite five bands 
that he felt were the best in 
Texas to perform the pregame 
ceremonies. The tradition was 
that after your band had par-
ticipated in the Cotton Bowl 
pre-game, and all went well, 
you would continue to be invited 
back. There was one year when I 
conducted the pre-game show at 
the Cotton Bowl. Arkansas was 
playing Nebraska on New Year’s 
Day. During the pre-game, the 
Arkansas band came on and, 
with them, were some students 
pulling this giant bass drum. It 
was like a bunch of clowns out 
there. That was my first impres-
sion of the Arkansas band and I 
still remember watching those 
guys pulling that bass drum 
around and seeing it fall. 

Closing the Deal 

Knowing that there needed to 
be other recommendations to 
support his candidate, Bright 
made the necessary calls to 
those he knew could attest to 
Eldon Janzen’s qualifications 
and his ability to accomplish 
what would be a complete 
overhaul of the University of 
Arkansas band program. The 
contacts that Bright called 
were young men who were 
establishing their reputations 
by building great high school 
and university band programs. 
Today, they are viewed as 
icons in the wind-band world, 
prolific composers, and master 
educators. 

Bright’s first contacted his 
long-time friend, Dr. Francis 
McBeth and then Dean Killion, 
the Director of Bands at Texas 
Tech University. Bright also 
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contacted James Sudduth, a 
young high school director 
from west Texas. Each person 
had positive comments about 
Janzen and encouraged Bright 
to continue his pursuit of Jan-
zen as Arkansas’ next director. 
Dean Killion added that he had 
even gone as far as securing 
copies of videos and comment 
sheets of Janzen’s marching 
drills for use in teaching future 
band directors. 

With the groundwork com-
plete, Bright now had the 
proof he needed to demon-
strate to university officials 
Eldon Janzen's qualifications as 
a fundamental teacher and one 
who was capable of establish-
ing the disciplinary skills nec-
essary to turn around the 
struggling Arkansas band pro-
gram. Bright was certain that 
Janzen was not only the right 
person for the job but perhaps 
the only person capable of 
producing that "silk purse." 

Eldon Janzen’s decision to 
accept the offer and become 
the next Director of Bands for 
the University of Arkansas 
seemed to be the logical next 
step in his career as a music 
educator. He was in his third 
year as the chief administrator 
for the band program in Irving, 
Texas, a district which now 
served over 25,000 students 
and, tiring of administration, 
he was ready for a change. The 
opportunity to move back into 
the classroom and to work 
with college students seemed 
to be a logical next step. When 
asked what finally convinced 
him to accept the position at 
Arkansas, Janzen explained: 

I had been in administration for 

three years and had identified 
the problem areas that needed to 
be addressed within the band 
program. I felt that I had solved 
all of the problems that I was 
able to solve. I had stated my 
case and had arrived at a point 
where I felt that I had accom-
plished all I was capable of ac-
complishing. I was also growing 
tired of being in administration 
and I missed making music and 
working with students and see-
ing the improvement that takes 
place during the rehearsal proc-
ess. The opportunity that Arkan-
sas provided appealed to me and 
seemed like a logical move to 
make. 

Janzen knew that the Univer-
sity of Arkansas job would not 
be an easy one. The Razorback 
band was not known for their 
performance quality. Indeed, 
the 1970 Sugar Bowl perform-
ance, which was witnessed by 
millions on national television, 
was not only an embarrass-
ment to the University of Ar-
kansas but also to many resi-
dents of the state. This humili-
ating performance, viewed by 
millions of Americans on tele-
vision, was attributed to the 
band students’ poor behavior 
the prior evening. With little 
or no established disciplinary 
standard, many Razorback 
band members were permitted 
to roam freely through the 
streets and bars of New Or-
leans. 

A former member of the Ar-
kansas band who participated 
in that performance stated: 

I can still remember marching 
the show at halftime and mak-
ing a wrong turn that was im-
possible for anyone to miss. 

When I made that wrong turn, 
it caused a chain reaction with 
those around me. So many were 
either hung-over or still drunk 
from the previous evening's ac-
tivities. It had to be the worst 
performance of a university band 
that you could possibly imag-
ine—and it was on national 
television. 

The two largest newspapers in 
the state, the Northwest Ar-
kansas Times and the Arkansas 
Gazette, published articles that 
referred to the Arkansas band 
as, “The Stumbling 100.” 
There would be many more 
nationally televised games to 
come and the moniker demon-
strated to the university that 
changes were necessary. 

Robert Bright had been hired 
during the summer prior to 
the 1969-1970 school year. A 
graduate of Northwestern Uni-
versity in Evanston, Illinois, 
Bright had built the brass de-
partment at Arkansas Tech and 
also served as assistant band 
director to Gene 
Witherspoon. John Cowell, 
the chairman of the music de-
partment at the time, had 
hired Bright the previous year. 
Cowell was very receptive to 
improving the band program. 
“I was hired to clean up that 
mess,” Bright recalls Cowell’s 
telling him. Cowell knew that 
the culture of the Arkansas 
band program had to be 
changed. Bright was adamant 
with Cowell about the need to 
recruit quality students. He 
stated, “We must recruit. If 
schools like Eastman, Michi-
gan, Juilliard, Indiana, North 
Texas State, and other schools 
in that caliber had to recruit, 

then Arkansas had to recruit. I 
told him that if I couldn’t get 
that done in three years, he 
wouldn’t have to go to the 
trouble of firing me because I'd 
quit.” Robert Bright recalls the 
condition of the band during 
his first year on campus during 
the 1969-70 school year: 

The national championship 
game with Texas was on na-
tional television and we knew 
that President Nixon was going 
to be attending. The director 
was arranging how the band was 
to sit in the stands. There were 
twelve sousaphones in the 
marching band, so he said, 
‘Okay, those of you who have a 
mouthpiece and a set of bits and 
actually play, I'd like to have 
you seated over here and those of 
you who don't play sit over 
there.' Well, ten out of the 
twelve sousaphone players went 
over and sat with others were not 
actually playing. There were 
only two students that played. 
The other ten didn't even have 
mouthpieces or bits. 

This dire situation was the one 
into which Janzen entered 
when he accepted the Univer-
sity of Arkansas position. 

In 1970, Fayetteville, Arkansas 
resembled a village more than 
a city. With a population of 
approximately 30,700 people, 
it was much smaller than Ir-
ving, Texas. The Janzen’s ini-
tial trip to Fayetteville took 
them up US Highway 71 which 
was the main highway leading 
to Fayetteville. As Janzen 
moved his family from Texas 
to Arkansas, he still knew very 
little about the Arkansas band 
program or its condition. 
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There were also questions re-
garding his new salary that 
barely matched what he was 
making in Irving. Thankfully, 
the dean of the school of music 
agreed to employ Eldon for 
the summer to give him an 
extra sum to compensate for 
the financial loss he experi-
enced during the move. The 
financial help allowed the Jan-
zens to make ends meet 
through the summer. 

The Janzen Era Begins 

Reality began to settle in for 
Janzen after he moved into his 
new office in the University of 
Arkansas band room. He began 
to realize that conditions were 
worse than he had anticipated 
and that Robert Bright, the 
person who had devoted so 
much time and effort in bring-
ing Janzen to Fayetteville, 
would be his most valuable 
asset. Indeed, Bright would 
play a major role in Janzen’s 
success as the new director. 

Janzen learned that a few Ar-
kansas high school directors 
resented him because they 
believed they were qualified 
for the position. Janzen discov-
ered that he was the only can-
didate considered for the job 
which was interpreted as a 
“slap in the face” to some who 
viewed the University of Ar-
kansas as THE university in the 
state. There were also direc-
tors who were upset that an 
outsider from Texas was 
brought in and awarded the 
title of Director of Bands at 
their state university without 
one of “Arkansas’s own” even 
being considered for the job. 
Janzen shared that it took sev-
eral years to overcome the 

hard feelings to the point that 
he and a few of his colleagues 
could engage in a civil conver-
sation. 

Building the Program 

To improve the band, Janzen 
realized that he must make 
major changes. One change 
that Janzen implemented was 
stricter rehearsal expectations, 
an abrupt shock for the return-
ing members of the Razorback 
Band. Compared to rehearsals 
under the former director, the 
atmosphere was now like that 
of a military organization. 

But perhaps the most signifi-
cant change of all was in the 
marching style. In previous 
years, the Arkansas Band es-
poused the marching style like 
the Big Ten Conference 
schools, incorporating high 
knee-lifts and eight-to-five 
marching steps. Janzen imple-
mented a six-to-five marching 
style more characteristic of 
military bands. The new style 
was crisp and regal—a style 
that was uncomfortable for 
most of the returning band 
members. But because of Jan-
zen's discipline, the structure, 
and intensity of his rehearsals, 
and his detailed planning, the 
band looked good. Really 
good! And people noticed. 
Describing the students' initial 
reaction, Janzen recalls: 

First of all, the most drastic 
change was with the marching 
style. In addition, I insisted that 
they memorize the music and 
play it off. But once the students 
realized that they were getting 
better, it worked and it was all 
downhill from there. 

Janzen had a unique way of 

accomplishing things, or rather 
getting others to accomplish 
things, while using very few 
words and without raising his 
voice. Perhaps it had more to 
do with the sound of his voice. 
Irby Martin, the band director 
at Fayetteville High School at 
the time, recalled a rehearsal 
one day prior to Arkansas’ 
opening game with Stanford. 
Martin recalled the students’ 
energy level during the re-
hearsal as somewhat sluggish. 
As the end of the rehearsal 
grew closer, Janzen calmly 
took two steps down his lad-
der, folded his arms across the 
top of the ladder and almost 
sympathetically said, “That’s 
okay boys and girls. You’re 
not on national television until 
tomorrow afternoon.” The 
pace of the rehearsal picked 
up. Instantly. 

Janzen also had help from 
Robert Bright. Having a one-
year head start on Janzen, 
Bright was the guy that any 
disgruntled student came to 
when upset with Janzen’s new 
way of doing things or, as Jan-
zen would say, “when they had 
a beef with me.” He knew that 
Bright would take the time to 
listen to the student and then 
explain his reasoning, the 
“hows and whys” of his ap-
proach. Bright would point out 
the importance of patience and 
the need to look around and 
see how the band was rapidly 
improving as a result of Jan-
zen’s methods. During our 
three interviews that took 
place over a period of six 
months, Janzen repeatedly 
credited Robert Bright as the 
main reason for his success: 

Robert Bright taught me how to 
be a college band director. He 
got me up here and he was my 
right-hand assistant. Bob and I 
shared the exact same philosophy 
and we were completely in 
sync—all the time. We never 
had a disagreement about what 
to do with something. He taught 
me the basics of how to be a col-
lege band director and when 
students became disenchanted 
with 6 to 5 marching or having 
to play off their music each week, 
they went to Bob Bright, and Bob 
laid it out in simple terms why it 
was the best thing for the band. I 
never sensed that the band stu-
dents were not pulling for me 
and I never felt any pushback 
from the band or from any of the 
people who worked closely with 
me. 

If I was doing something that he 
sensed could be detrimental to 
personnel, he would come to me 
and give me advice and tell me 
what he felt was the most pro-
ductive way to resolve the issue. 

By August 1, Janzen’s first 
performance with the Razor-
back band was fast approach-
ing. It would be a nationally-
televised game between Ar-
kansas and Stanford at War 
Memorial Stadium in Little 
Rock. The game, which was 
promoted by ABC as the 
“Kickoff” game of the 1970 
NCAA football season, was to 
be played ten days prior to the 
first day of classes on the Ar-
kansas campus. Preparations 
were made for the first re-
hearsal and letters were sent to 
the 180 students that were on 
the list that former assistant 
director, David Pittmon, had 
provided Janzen when he  
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arrived. At that initial re-
hearsal, instead of the 180 
band students, Janzen was ex-
pecting, only about 80 stu-
dents showed up—and some 
of them were twirlers. As Jan-
zen explained, “It was a phan-
tom band. We realized that 
there were never 180 students 
planning to attend. The list 
was simply made up. If stu-
dents happened to ask a ques-
tion, they were asked to write 
their name on the list. At some 
point, the list turned into a list 
of students who had commit-
ted to being part of the Razor-
back Band.” 

After the rehearsal, Janzen 
was, in his words, “down in 
the dumps,” and commented: 

That first marching band re-
hearsal was a real ‘eye opener’ 
for me. Then Bright said, ‘Let’s 
go across the street [to Janzen’s 
office].’ Entering Janzen’s mod-
est office, Bright grabbed the 
‘phantom’ list of students and 
started making phone calls. 
Several students indicated that 
they had been promised full 
scholarships which, at that time, 
was about $200.00 per semes-
ter. Bob’s hard work paid off by 
bringing us quite a few new 
students that we desperately 
needed. 

Bright’s efforts generated an 
additional 20 to 30 more stu-
dents. By the time the Razor-
back took the field for their 
first performance, there would 
be 126 marchers—96 of 
whom were freshmen. 

First Public Performance 
of Janzen’s Arkansas Band 

Game days for the Arkansas 
band included an afternoon 

pep rally at a hotel in a down-
town hotel in Little Rock. The 
students would arrive in their 
pep-rally uniforms and change 
into their performance uni-
form between the pep rally 
and the football game. Janzen 
laughed as he recalled one 
event from that hot afternoon: 

After the pep rally, it was hotter 
than blazes and we took the 
band to War Memorial Stadium 
and began searching for a place 
to change clothes. Well, we 
happened to meet some guy who 
let us use his back porch. We 
had never seen him before and 
we never saw him again but he 
let us change pants on his back 
porch. 

The halftime performance that 
evening was the first time that 
the Razorback band marched 
six to five. The show included 
Karl King’s famous march, 
“Barnum and Bailey's Favor-
ite.” Janzen later learned that 
Karl King was watching Ar-
kansas’ game with Stanford on 
TV. During the days immedi-
ately following the game, El-
don opened his mail to find a 
conductor’s score to “Barnum 
and Bailey’s Favorite,” auto-
graphed by King himself. The 
score is still on display in Jan-
zen’s Fayetteville home. 

In contrast to the high standard 
of personal discipline that Jan-
zen established in his students, 
it was apparent that individual 
discipline was not a character-
istic of the Stanford University 
Band. Stanford's halftime per-
formances, as with other as-
pects of their organization, 
were unorthodox, to say the 
least. The Stanford band stu-
dents did not travel to Little 

Rock by bus or plane. Instead, 
those who had cars, drove 
while other band students 
hitch-hiked to Arkansas. The 
Stanford band director also 
attended the game but, like his 
band members, he provided 
his own transportation. He 
also chose not to sit with the 
Stanford band. Robert Bright 
added his memory of the Stan-
ford band’s performance: 

The Stanford band was known 
for performing satirically-
themed halftime shows featuring 
controversial and outrageous 
subject matter. When they per-
formed at the game in Little 
Rock, they concluded their show 
by marching to the sidelines, 
facing the audience, and drop-
ping their trousers. 

When discussing his first few 
years at the University of 
Arkansas, it was easy to pick 
up on Eldon Janzen’s per-
sonal characteristics. First, he 
would never credit himself 
with the responsibility for the 
Razorback Band’s transition 
from “The Stumbling 100” to 
“The Best in Sight and 
Sound.” He seemed quite 
content to pass these acco-
lades on to others, particu-
larly Robert Bright and Cha-
lon Ragsdale, who joined the 
Arkansas band staff in fall 
1975. Janzen is hesitant to 
complain about the challenges 
he faced during these early 
days. However, Janzen even-
tually shared his feelings: 

People generally don't know how 
bad it was. Most of the area 
band directors would avoid send-
ing their students to the univer-
sity unless the student wanted to 
come here for engineering or 

something like that. Bob Bright 
was really the key. He was able 
to get me in the door and he 
paved the way in building rela-
tionships with directors around 
the state and convinced them of 
the positive direction the Uni-
versity of Arkansas band pro-
gram was moving. 

Janzen stated that he always 
seemed to have a nucleus of 
good players and still remem-
bers them by name--Bruce 
Martin, Susie Skinner, and 
Fred Lipscomb--just to men-
tion a few. Quality students 
tend to attract other quality 
players. But it was a gradual 
process and he and Robert 
Bright had to spend a great 
deal of time traveling around 
the state and throughout Texas 
& Oklahoma recruiting talent. 

Janzen and Bright spent count-
less hours on the road visiting 
schools and band directors. 
When there wasn't a pre-game 
pep rally on campus that re-
quired them to remain in Fa-
yetteville, they went on the 
road every Friday night attend-
ing high school football games 
and visiting with band direc-
tors. “Bob would sometimes 
select a school that we would 
visit, and sometimes we would 
just go to any school who 
would have us,” recalls Janzen. 
Janzen’s first marching clinic 
in Arkansas was at Gravette 
High School in Gravette, Ar-
kansas. Jerry Ratzzlaff, the 
director at Gravette, was so 
popular in his community, he 
could have been elected 
mayor.Jerry extended the invi-
tation for Bright and Janzen to 
visit and promised them a 
good steak dinner after the 
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clinic. The band from Siloam 
Springs also attended and 
Bright and Janzen certainly 
didn’t mention any expecta-
tion of payment. This visit was 
Janzen’s first to Gravette and 
he admits that he was not fa-
miliar with the smaller towns 
and communities that were in 
the “boondocks.” Bright knew 
the way and when they finally 
arrived in Gravette, they 
looked for the lights of the 
stadium, drove in, parked the 
car, and got out. Janzen recalls 
the greeting: 

Almost immediately, two guys 
with money aprons came to us 
and said, ‘That'll be $5.00 
each.’ I asked what was going 
on and said, ‘We have two 
university professors coming 
into the clinic and we're charg-
ing everyone five dollars admis-
sion.’ I said, ‘We are the pro-
fessors!’ And that was just the 
beginning. The band was not 
well-prepared musically, so I 
got involved in trying to teach 
them the music and memorize 
it. I was working at one end of 
the stadium and after a while, I 
noticed that parents were driv-
ing up. They soon started flash-
ing the headlights of their cars. 
I thought that was odd, and 
Bob finally came over and he 
said, ‘Janzen are you going to 
spend the night here?’ I looked 
at my watch and said, ‘It's just 
7:50,’ and he said, ‘Janzen, 
your damn watch has stopped! 
It's 9:30!’ 

The recruiting visits were the 
most important part of build-
ing the Arkansas band pro-
gram, especially since they 
were in competition with Ar-
kansas Tech, the best band in 

Arkansas, and their director, 
Gene Witherspoon, who was 
“Mr. Band.” To compete with 
Arkansas Tech and improve 
their chances of generating 
future Razorback band mem-
bers, Robert Bright organized 
and started the University of 
Arkansas Summer Music 
Camp. The camp attracted 
many students from Arkansas, 
Texas, and Oklahoma. The 
camp was successful, but only 
after Bright eventually agreed 
to pay an additional portion of 
the camp’s revenue to the 
band directors of participating 
students. Each year, music 
camp students would cast 
votes to honor two out-
standing music students. One 
year the two students who 
were voted to receive the hon-
ors were Pat Ellison and a 
young saxophone player from 
Hope, Arkansas with a passion 
for politics. His name was Bill 
Clinton. 

Janzen also praised Chalon 
Ragsdale for his contributions 
to the development of the Ra-
zorback Band. Ragsdale joined 
the Arkansas band staff in the 
fall of 1975 and immediately 
added to the level of instruc-
tion. Excellent teachers with 
traditional values, Ragsdale 
and Janzen made the perfect 
team. Janzen spoke of his loy-
alty and how he and Ragsdale 
were always on the same page 
regarding their performance 
expectations and their ap-
proach to solving problems. 
Ragsdale was also valued for 
his ability to produce excellent 
marching arrangements and 
fine transcriptions for concert 
band. 

Achieving Success 

Janzen’s efforts paid off. By 
the 1975-76 school year, the 
Razorback Band was recog-
nized as a quality university 
band, not only for the march-
ing band but also for the size 
and quality of the concert band 
program and the wind studies 
department. build the concert 
band program and prepare his 
students for a profession in 
which new literature was being 
introduced at a rapidly increas-
ing rate, Janzen added contem-
porary music and taught stu-
dents about newer-sounding 
harmonies. For this type of 
music with this level of com-
plexity of compositional so-
phistication to be accepted by 
their publics, Janzen also real-
ized that they must provide 
some music education. One 
such performance that featured 
the Symphony for Band by 
Paul Hindemith, provided 
Janzen with the opportunity to 
introduce his audience to 20th-
century compositional prac-
tices in a way that promoted 
understanding and enjoyment. 
In describing this performance, 
Janzen stated:  

We performed a concert in the 
Arkansas Student Union ball-
room where we performed the 
third movement of the Hin-
demith Symphony for Band. I’m 
sure that it was the most con-
temporary piece ever performed 
for the local audiences. Instead 
of a traditional concert perform-
ance, we presented a lecture that 
was designed to explain the 
structure of composition to the 
audience, many of whom had 
never experienced that level of 
compositional sophistication. We 

used sections of the band to 
demonstrate the various melodies 
in the final movement and how 
they were combined during the 
final moments. I knew that the 
Hindemith would not be received 
very well by the audience and I 
really loved the piece. I felt that 
they might appreciate the piece 
if they understood more about it. 

Shortly after that performance, 
Janzen was contacted by David 
Whitwell in California. Janzen 
had recently received an invi-
tation to perform at the 1976 
National Educator’s Music 
Conference in Atlantic City, a 
national convention that would 
attract the leading figures in 
music education. This per-
formance would be for the 
most prestigious performance 
audience for which an Arkan-
sas music ensemble had ever 
performed. Whitwell was ex-
cited that Janzen would be 
playing the Hindemith Sym-
phony because it had not been 
performed recently at the con-
ference. 

Following their performance at 
the 1976 National MENC con-
vention in Atlantic City, invi-
tations to other regional and 
national conventions began 
coming in on a routine basis. 
Janzen’s bands, along with 
Robert Bright’s brass choir, 
performed at numerous 
CBDNA conventions including 
those held in Kansas City, 
Wichita, KS, and Norman, 
OK. The University of Arkan-
sas also hosted the convention 
in Fayetteville where the fea-
tured guest conductors were 
Willam Revelli and John 
Painter. The band would also 
take many tours that resulted 
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in more talented students 
wanting to be part of the Ra-
zorback Band Program. Janzen 
credits his success to his stu-
dents by stating: 

When we performed at area 
schools-- that kind of put some 
pressure on the band to raise the 
performance level because they 
were playing for kids their own 
age and wanted to impress them. 

The Key to Eldon Janzen’s 
Success 

During our interviews, Eldon 
Janzen would continue redi-
recting the credit for his suc-
cess to those around him. 
However, nearing the end of 
our final interview, Robert 
Bright turned to me and, as if 
read from a script, said: 

Let me tell you why he did such 
a good job pulling this program 
together and I'll just give you 
one example. It was the last 
band rehearsal the night before 
the game with Stanford in Little 
Rock. The game was scheduled 
ten days before the start of 
classes. So, he said to me, 
‘Bright, pick up a yellow pad 
and follow me.' He had told the 
band that there would be a mili-
tary inspection in ranks. Well, 
that was unheard of. He said, 
‘Just follow me and I'll tell you 
what to write.' 

So, we're tooling through the 
band during the inspection and 
we come upon this guy who had 
long, bushy hair down to his 
waist. Janzen says, ‘Son, do you 
like playing in the Razorback 
Band?’ The student replied, ‘Oh 
yes sir!’ Eldon said to him, ‘well 
if you plan on being in the 
band, you will have your hair 
trimmed so that it doesn't touch 

your shirt collar or your ears. 
And if you don't get this done, 
there's no reason for you to show 
up tomorrow.’ So, we get back 
to the band office I said, ‘Eldon, 
do you know who that was?’ He 
said, ‘No, and I don't give a 
damn because this is the way it's 
going to be.’ So, he set the pos-
ture right there that was the way 
it was going to be. When the kid 
showed up the next day, his hair 
was cut above his collar and 
didn’t touch his ears. 

Three days later Janzen received 
a letter in the mail from David 
Mullins, the university presi-
dent. The short note said, 
‘Thank you, Eldon, for taking 
care of something that I’ve been 
trying to do for the last five 
years. Have a great season.’ The 
young man with the long, bushy 
hair was Mullins’ son. 

Janzen’s belief in students and 
use of discipline made his 
bands successful. His leader-
ship style also made Janzen a 
success. During his career, 
Eldon Janzen became an influ-
ential figure in the band world. 
He held the highest positions 
of leadership in some of the 
nation’s most prestigious pro-
fessional music organizations, 
including serving as Interna-
tional President for the band-
master’s fraternity, Phi Beta 
Mu. His dedication to students 
and the profession are sur-
passed only by his dedication 
to his family. 

I am only one of the countless 
students who had the honor of 
having Eldon Janzen as a band 
director. Although Janzen is 
no longer active as a conduc-
tor, his influence can still be 
seen in the lives of his chil-

dren, Jana and Scott, and those 
whose lives he touched. But 
perhaps most important, was 
his method of teaching these 
qualities to his students. You 
could hear it in everything he 
said and see it in everything he 
did. 

Whether or not he realized it 
at the time, Eldon Janzen's 
influence on his students ex-
tended well beyond the band 
hall or the marching field.  He 
inspired us to be better peo-
ple.  He did this, without fail, 
every day that he came to 
work. As we ended our inter-
views, Robert Bright added: 

You don't build a band pro-
gram, a family, or anything 
unless you have discipline—
personal discipline. Eldon in-
stilled in all of us the belief that 
we represented the state of Ar-
kansas, and that means we 
needed to show our very best. 

Eldon Janzen’s                   
Professional Vita 

Eldon Janzen’s professional 
affiliations include American 
Bandmasters Association, Mu-
sic Educators National Confer-
ence, College Band Directors 
National Association, Kappa 
Kappa Psi, Tau Beta 
Sigma, and Lions Inter-
national. He served as 
President of Texas 
Bandmasters Associa-
tion, President of 
Southwest Division of 
CBDNA, President of 
Arkansas Bandmasters 
Association, and Presi-
dent of Phi Beta Mu 
International. He 
was recognized for his 
contribution to music 
education by member-

ship in the Arkansas Phi Beta 
Mu Hall of Fame, received 
the Phi Beta Mu Interna-
tional award for out-
standing contribution to 
music, was named Life Presi-
dent of Arkansas Bandmasters 
Association, and was a recipi-
ent of the "Distinguished Ser-
vice" citation by Kappa Kappa 
Psi. Mr. Janzen was in-
ducted into the Phi Beta 
Mu International Band-
masters Hall of Fame in 
Chicago on Dec.8, 2008. 
The American Bandmasters 
Association maintains a collec-
tion consisting of programs, 
articles, correspondence, fac-
simile photographs, video 
(DVD), and recordings related 
to Janzen's career. Janzen has 
frequently served as a clini-
cian, guest conductor, and 
adjudicator throughout the 
United States and Canada. He 
organized the Arkansas Winds 
Community Concert Band and 
served as its first Conductor 
and Artistic Director. For 
many years, his textbook, 
Band Director’s Survival 
Guide, was widely used in 
instrumental methods courses 
throughout the country. 

Eldon Janzen 


